Increasing childhood flu vaccination in Greater Manchester

Scoping report October 2017

Contents

| I. | Executive Summary | |
|-----|---|----|
| ١١. | Background 6 | |
| | The importance of childhood flu vaccination | 6 |
| | Uptake rates in Greater Manchester | 7 |
| | National requirements for GP practices | 8 |
| . | Fieldwork findings10 | |
| | Primary care staff views on vaccination1 | 0 |
| | Parental views on vaccination1 | 3 |
| IV. | Literature review15 | |
| | Barriers to increased uptake of the childhood flu vaccination | 5 |
| | Using behavioural insights for childhood flu immunisation | 6 |
| | Section 1: Making Immunisation Easy 1 | 17 |
| | Section 2: Making immunisation Attractive2 | 0 |
| | Section 3: Making Immunisation Social2 | 23 |
| | Section 4: Make Immunisation Timely2 | 25 |
| V. | Opportunities to trial changes to the childhood flu programme27 | |
| | Option 1 – Nudging parents2 | 27 |
| | Option 2 – Nudging practices | 2 |
| | Option 3 – Wider changes to how the immunisation programme is delivered 3 | 5 |
| VI. | Conclusion | |

I. Executive Summary

Behavioural Insight Team: North (BIT: North) has a two year partnership with the Greater Manchester Combined Authority (GMCA) and the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP). Through this partnership, BIT: North is exploring how behavioural insights could be used to improve public services across Greater Manchester.

This scoping report was produced as part of this partnership and sets out how behavioural insights could be used to increase uptake rates of the influenza vaccination amongst 2, 3 and 4-year-olds in GM. Evidence shows that vaccinating children against flu is highly cost effective if vaccination rates hit the 'herd immunity' threshold of 50% uptake. Currently, uptake (both nationally and in GM) lags below this rate, ranging from 32-42% for 2,3 and 4 year olds.

The report draws on three strands of research:

- Fieldwork findings from interviewing practice managers and practice nurses from 5 GP practices across GM in August 2017
- Interviews with 4 parents of young children identified through BITs existing networks
- An academic literature review exploring the available evidence on increasing uptake of vaccination in general and of the flu vaccination in particular

Fieldwork findings

We conducted fieldwork interviews with staff from 5 GP practices (4 in GM, one sourced from outside GM through BIT's existing networks). The key themes that emerged were:

- All practices had a lead member of staff coordinating the flu immunisation programme, sent basic invitation letters (which were different in each practice) and encouraged staff to opportunistically immunised patients where possible.
- Staff thought many parents held false beliefs about the efficacy of the vaccine. A small number of conversations with concerned parents may be particularly memorable for staff, causing them to overestimate active opposition to the vaccine.
- Most interviewees overestimated their performance last year. This could be because performance on the childhood flu vaccination (rather than the larger, and higher uptake, cohort of older people) gets lost in more general performance feedback.

In addition, we spoke to 4 parents opportunistically identified through BIT's existing networks (two from GM and two from other parts of the country). The key themes that emerged were:

 Parents had a poor memory of the immunisations their children had received; relying on reminders, prompts and the `red book'. When asked about the immunisations their children had received, none listed the flu vaccination unprompted.

- Some parents remembered being invited to a vaccination appointment, but others only remembered seeing generic information (e.g. posters in the GP surgery).
- Parents felt that providing more practical information on the logistics of the vaccination (i.e. who, when and where) would improve uptake. They also felt that highlighting the potential consequences of not getting the vaccination (for parents, children or other vulnerable people) could be effective.

Literature review

Our literature review highlights a few key barriers to increase uptake of the vaccination. Many of these aligned with findings from our fieldwork review, including perceptions about the importance, effectiveness or potential side-effects of the vaccination and the level of proactive effort taken by GPs to promote immunisation.

The review then identifies how behavioural insights could be used to improve uptake of the vaccination, using BIT EAST framework (if you want to encourage a behaviour, make it Easy, Attractive, Social and Timely) to organise these findings. Some key findings were:

- Consider offering parents default appointment times they need to opt-out of
- Re-frame parental inaction or indecision as an active choice not to vaccinate
- Use loss-framing with anticipated regret to highlight the potential consequences of not having a child vaccinated
- Provide relative performance feedback to GPs about how their uptake rate compares to other practices in their area
- Harness parents' prosocial motivations by highlighting the potential costs to other people (e.g. older people) of not vaccinating young children
- Highlight the deadline for vaccinations (i.e. December) to motivate parents to act

Testing ways to improve childhood flu immunisation

We believe there are three potential options for a behavioural insights trial which could rigorously test changes to vaccination uptake.

Option 1 – Nudging parents

This trial would test changes to invitation or reminder letters sent to parents about the childhood flu vaccination. These changes would incorporate behavioural insights identified during our fieldwork and literature review (e.g. using active choice framing). We suggest using a Randomised Controlled Trial (RCT), in which parents are randomly allocated to receive one of several invitation or reminder letters (or to receive nothing). This could be done either by collaborating with GP practices and coordinating their communications, or by sending out an additional reminder to parents across an area which is on top of any existing GP practice.

The major challenge in delivering this trial is that we need to either a) coordinate a trial across 10-15 GP practices and overcome logistical and data sharing barriers, or b) find a way of identifying which children have had the vaccine at a borough-wide or GM-wide level.

Option 2 – Nudging GPs

In this trial, we would test the impact of a one-off communication to GP practices, incorporating behavioural insights designed to encourage them to do more to increase uptake (e.g. by giving them simple and salient information on their performance). This could be evaluated using a cluster RCT, with practices themselves being randomly allocated to either receive this one-off communication or not.

Option 3 - Wider systemic changes to the way the programme is delivered

This option is beyond the original scope of this report. However, we believe there are two changes GMHSCP could test which go beyond light-touch changes to communications, but which could have a large effect on uptake. These are moving to default, opt-out appointments (as is often the case for other routine childhood immunisations) or opportunistically vaccinating children in places outside GP surgeries (e.g. children's centres or nurseries).

Conclusion

On the basis of our research, we believe that behavioural insights could be used to improve uptake of the childhood flu vaccination. Unfortunately, we do not think it is likely that a project will be possible during the 2017/18 flu season due to challenges in identifying suitable sources of data on uptake, finding organisations willing to print and distribute additional reminder letters and other logistical challenges. This means that we do not recommend that the GMHSCP proceed with a trial. We have not made this recommendation lightly, but we believe the risk that projects could not be delivered in time is too high.

However, we would welcome any further conversations with the GMHSCP about the contents of this report, or how the Partnership can act on our findings. In particular, we are happy to discuss further how any of our findings could be fed into any existing or planned activity for the 2017/18 flu season. We would also welcome a discussion about testing one or more of the interventions identified in this report during the 2018/19 flu season.

II. Background

Behavioural Insight Team: North (BIT: North) has a two year partnership with the Greater Manchester Combined Authority (GMCA) and the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP) to explore how behavioural insights could be used to improve public services across the city region. This scoping report was produced as part of this partnership and sets out how behavioural insights could be used to increase uptake rates of the influenza vaccination amongst 2, 3 and 4-year-olds in Greater Manchester.

The report brings together three types of research:

- An academic literature review exploring the available evidence on increasing uptake of vaccination in general and of the flu vaccination in particular
- Fieldwork findings from interviewing practice managers and practice nurses from 5 GP practices across GM in August 2017
- Interviews with 4 parents of young children identified through BITs existing networks

The importance of childhood flu vaccination

Vaccinating children is a low-cost and effective way to save lives and reduce burdens on the healthcare system. In 2012, the British Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation (JCVI) recommended the extension of the influenza vaccination programme to include children aged 2 to 16.¹ Before the extension, annual flu vaccination was only recommended for people aged 65 years and over, and people in the defined influenza clinical risk groups (e.g. pregnant women).² There were two main aims of extending the vaccination programme to include children: to directly reduce the number of children who suffer from complications of flu and to indirectly reduce mortality among adults who contract flu from children.

Evidence shows that vaccinating 2- to 18-year-olds against flu is highly cost effective. The programme has been estimated to cost £251 per QALY (quality-adjusted life year, a standardised measure of the cost of healthcare) relative to current practice.³ According to The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), who assess the efficacy and cost effectiveness of treatments available on the NHS, an intervention costing less than £20,000 per QALY is cost effective.⁴ A recent study has also found that vaccinating children against flu protects low-risk elderly people at least as much as, if not more than, vaccinating elderly people themselves.⁵

These positive effects are predicated on achieving the 'herd immunity' threshold of 50% uptake (herd immunity is the share of population who need to be vaccinated to provide immunity for those not vaccinated). For the flu vaccine, the national uptake in 2016/17 was 38.9% for two-year-olds, 41.5% for three-year-olds and 33.9% for four-year olds.⁶ While these figures represents an increase of 3.5-4 percentage points compared to previous year, the uptake is still falling short of the herd immunity threshold.

Uptake rates in Greater Manchester

According to 2016/17 statistics on the flu immunisation programme (see Table 1 - Percentage of children aged 2 to 4 and 5-6 (school year 1) in GM immunised against influenza, 2016-17 (Source: Public Health England) the uptake rate in GM was 39.2% amongst 2-year-olds, 42.3% amongst 3-year-olds and 32.3% amongst 4-year-olds. This means that uptake rates across GM are broadly in line with national and North West averages for all three age groups (with the exception of Trafford which has a much higher uptake rate). For older children, there is generally a higher uptake rate. This seems to be due to the use of school-based delivery models (evidence from previous immunisation programmes suggests that school-based models outperform GP based models for children of the same age).

There are good reasons, from the point of view of behavioural science, why you would expect uptake rates to be lower for a GP-based delivery model. In a GP-based model parents need to call up to book an appointment (or to find out when drop-in sessions are being held). They may only receive a single call or letter specifically prompting them to do this. They then need to remember to physically take their child to the surgery at this time, and rearrange any other commitments they have at the same time.

| | 2-year-olds | 3-year-olds | 4-year-olds | School Year 1 (age 5-6 years) |
|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|----------------------------------|
| Bolton | 30.3 | 34.4 | 24.7 | 44.5 |
| Bury | 42.1 | 45.5 | 35.0 | 58.2 |
| Manchester | 33.5 | 36.8 | 25.7 | 39.6 |
| Oldham | 35.5 | 37.8 | 29.2 | 42.9 |
| Rochdale | 38.5 | 45.2 | 32.3 | 57.7 |
| Salford | 35.1 | 35.1 | 29.8 | 44.5 |
| Stockport | 56.0 | 56.2 | 45.1 | 65.8 |
| Tameside | 37.8 | 44.2 | 27.7 | 56.6 |
| Trafford | 54.2 | 53.8 | 47.1 | 59.9 |
| Wigan | 43.5 | 44.7 | 36.0 | 65.1 |

Table 1 - Percentage of children aged 2 to 4 and 5-6 (school year 1) in GM immunised against influenza, 2016-17 (Source: Public Health England ^{7 8})

| Greater Manchester | 39.7 | 42.3 | 32.3 | 51.9 |
|-----------------------|------|------|------|------|
| England | 38.9 | 41.5 | 33.9 | 57.6 |

In contrast the logistical difficulties for parents (the so-called `friction costs') are much lower for parents in the school-based delivery model. Provided parents sign and return a consent form everything is handled for them. There is also less opportunity for a gap between intention and action to emerge (where a parent might intend to get their child to get vaccinated but not get round to doing so).

As Table 1 – Percentage of children aged 2 to 4 and 5–6 (school year 1) in GM immunised against influenza, 2016–17 (Source: Public Health England)above shows, there is a considerable difference in the vaccination rates between the children who are not yet at school age and those who are (though the dip in performance at age 4 is an interesting, and surprising, break in this otherwise consistent pattern). Since this difference is consistent nationally, regionally and across GM boroughs, it suggests that there are more barriers for vaccination uptake in 2– and 3– year-olds than school-aged children.

National requirements for GP practices

The NHS service specification for flu immunisation requires GPs to try to provide the influenza vaccination to all eligible patients.⁹ For early years vaccinations, eligible patients are those registered at the practice and aged two and three on 31 August 2017 (i.e. they may be aged four by the time the vaccine is given). The specification also says that patients should be vaccinated on a *proactive call* basis if not considered at risk, and a *proactive call and recall* basis, if considered at risk. This means that GP practices are not required to contact parents multiple times to remind them to take up the vaccination unless the child is in a clinical risk group.

Practices need to provide data on immunisation to the NHS by manually entering it into a dedicated system (ImmForm). The information they need to provide covers the number of eligible patients they have at each age group (2, 3 and 4 years old) and how many vaccinations they have given. GP practices participating in the NHS's Enhanced Service framework receive a service payment of £9.80 per dose to eligible patients.

Public Health England guidance also discusses how parents should be encouraged to get their children immunised.¹⁰ GPs are encouraged to make as many contacts as possible, unless they get a clear refusal. Besides, for example, discussing staff responsibilities and the process of ordering vaccines, the guidance also sets out specific recommendations to improve the efficiency of inviting and contacting parents:

 "Send a personalised invitation to eligible children – use the parent's and child's names, sign your name at the bottom.

- Phone calls can be more effective than letters; try text messages for reminders
- Ensure that staff phoning patients have a script but can also answer questions and address concerns.
- Plan phone calls after 4pm when more working parents might be available
- Send letters if telephone contact is not possible.
- Set a date invite every eligible child before the end of October.
- Be tenacious make multiple contacts until child is immunised or an active refusal is received." (p.3)

As part of their guidance for the annual flu immunisation, Public Health England also provide an invitation letter template for GP practices to invite parents to get their child vaccinated.¹¹

Similarly, a recent national review of GP practices has identified 'the best practice' which can significantly improve flu vaccine uptake rate amongst older adults which reflects PHE guidance. Practices achieved a 7% higher vaccination rate in patients aged 65 and above when they had a member of staff identifying eligible patients, planning the flu campaign, sending a personal invitation to patients and producing a written report of practice performance.¹²

III. Fieldwork findings

In this section we provide an overview of our fieldwork, which sought to explore what GP practices currently do to encourage 2, 3 and 4 year olds to have the flu vaccination, what barriers they face, and how parents experience the programme.

Primary care staff views on vaccination

In order to learn more about what is currently done in GM, we had planned to conduct fieldwork and interviews in 4-5 GP practices; speaking to GPs, primary care practice managers and practice nurses who lead on flu immunisation in their practice. Our original plan was to visit practices with different uptake rates (low, medium, high) and serving different demographic groups and to speak to a range of staff in each practice. Unfortunately, we faced challenges in contacting GP practices and organising interview time with them. As a result, we did ultimately manage to speak to staff members at four practices in GM. However, in all cases we had only a single telephone interview with one member of staff; three practice managers and one practice nurse. In addition, we interviewed one further practice nurse based outside of GM and recruited through BIT's own networks.

How GP practices manage the vaccination programme

Approaches to the childhood flu immunisation programme varied across the five practices. Interviewees told us that the practice manager or the practice nurse were usually responsible for coordinating the vaccination programme. The success of the programme is therefore very dependent on how much time and effort the practice manager or nurse are able to put into coordination. For example, interviewees believed that repeatedly calling parents to invite them, or holding more clinics hours, were effective in increasing uptake of flu vaccination. However, these are time-consuming activities.

All practices we spoke to said that they also tried to help GPs to opportunistically vaccinate patients by leaving prompts on patients' files or in the IT system used by GPs to record notes on their appointments. However, one practice nurse we spoke to did note that the vaccine (because it is given nasally) cannot be given when children have a runny or blocked nose; not uncommon amongst children attending to a GP appointment because they are unwell.

While practice managers and nurses obviously consider preparations for the flu season to be very important, and said that they had already started preparing, one of our interviewees realised during our call that they were not certain whether they ordered the vaccines for the coming flu season yet. This indicates that organising the vaccination programme may sometimes prove to be a challenge for already busy practice managers or nurses. There is a wealth of evidence in behavioural science that we misremember our own past behaviour, and that we can suffer gaps between what we mean to do (our intentions) and what we actually do (our actions).

Communication between GP practices and parents

The GP practices we spoke to reported using many different approaches to contact parents about the flu vaccination; including one or more telephone calls, sending letters (each practice seemed to use their own draft here, rather than using the PHE recommended letter) and several also used text messages (either to initially advertise the vaccine, or to remind parents who had already booked an appointment to turn up on the day).

One of the practices we spoke to had developed a more targeted approach to communicating with parents. This practice created two lists very early in the preparation process; one of children who had been vaccinated in previous years and one with the children who had not previously been vaccinated (either because they had only just become eligible or because they missed the vaccination in previous years). For the first group, the practice would use more light-touch communication methods: reception staff would call parents and the practice would send out generic invitation letters if necessary. For the second group of harder to reach parents, the practice would take more active steps to contact the parents, getting clinical staff to separately and repeatedly call parents and sending several follow up letters. This approach is backed up by evidence (summarised in our literature review) which suggests that previous vaccinated is the strongest predictor of whether a child will be vaccinated again.¹³

Barriers to flu vaccination faced by parents

Our interviewees mentioned several things that they believed could be barriers which prevent parents from vaccinating their children:

- Many parents believe that the vaccination itself can give children mild flu-like symptoms. We were even told of parents who came in for an appointment with their children, but eventually decided against vaccination because of the perceived risks.
- The nasal flu vaccination used for young children contains gelatine (a pork-based product). This means that some parents from Jewish or Muslim backgrounds are uncomfortable about their child having the vaccination. One practice noted that even parents who accepted the need to for their child to have other vaccines that contained gelatine (i.e. MMR) sometimes did not see flu as `serious enough' to warrant the perceived breaking of a religious commitment.
- This issue of flu not being seen as a `serious' illness was also common in our interviews, with both parents and practice staff.

One challenge here is that practice managers or nurses are more likely to remember instances where parents declined the vaccination, or took some time to discuss it, than those where the vaccination was given without discussion. A well-established finding in the behavioural science literature is that people use a mental shortcut called the **`availability heuristic'** when judging the importance or likelihood of something occurring. The `availability heuristic' is a rule of thumb which says that something which is easy to remember must be important or commonplace.

A tricky conversation with a parent about the merits of the vaccination is likely to be much easier to remember than the many appointments that go ahead without problems (or the many parents who simply never reply to practice invitation letters). We think this may lead practice staff to overestimate the number of parents who have active concerns about the vaccination (or indeed, who have seriously considered its merits at all) against those who simply forget to book an appointment. For example, while there is some evidence that low uptake of the vaccination is driven more by a knowledgeable decision to forgo the vaccine, rather than a lack of awareness and information about it¹⁴, studies also suggest that 70% of UK parents want to have their child vaccinated but less than 40% manage to get it done.¹⁵

Data collection on flu vaccination

We were also interested in exploring how practices record and report childhood flu vaccinations. This is important when considering how to designing an evaluation to test changes to the invitation process. Where it is used in GM, practices can record vaccination in the EMIS system under the code 65EB1 for children. All the practices we spoke to used EMIS, although we are aware that other systems are used in some parts of the region. One of our interviewees reported that they intended to check this year if these records were correctly entered into the system because they had found large scale inconsistencies between EMIS figures and Immform submissions when they checked their performance last year.

Self-assessment of performance

Finally, we also asked our interviewees whether they knew the uptake rates in their practice. Despite coordinating their practice's flu immunisation programme, and receiving regular updates on flu uptake rates during the season itself, all of the estimated uptake rates we were given during interviews were higher than the official uptake rates in the NHS database. There may be several reasons for this:

- Uptake for young children lower than other groups who GPs are responsible for vaccinating. Practice staff may therefore struggle to recall their detailed uptake rates for each patient sub-group, and focus on their overall uptake rate.
- In particular, most surgeries are likely to have many more eligible elderly patients than young children and uptake rates for older people tend to be much higher.
- Practices could be systematically under-reporting their vaccination rates. This seems unlikely, as submissions determine the payment GPs receive. However, as mentioned above, at least one practice we spoke to suspected they had misreported last year.
- Information on flu uptake rates may simply get lost in the general `noise' of a busy GP practice which has many targets and processes to monitor.

This suggested to us that the provision of clear, timely and focussed information on performance (either in absolute terms or relative to other practices) could be an effective way of increasing uptake. We explore this further in our literature review and trial suggestions.

Parental views on vaccination

To explore parents' attitudes towards vaccination in general, and flu vaccination in particular, we also conducted short interviews with a small sample of parents who had children aged between two and six (and thus are eligible or have been eligible in the past to receive the flu vaccination at a GP practice).

Our aim in these interviews is not necessarily to be able to draw more general conclusions about the broader population – it is to understand different types of experiences and how they might affect a person's beliefs and behaviours. However, it is worth noting that we spoke to a small, convenience sample of parents and we were unable to purposively sample (i.e. to identify specific types of backgrounds or experiences we wanted interviewees to have) for this qualitative work. This means we need to keep a number of caveats in mind when interpreting the information collected via the interviews:

- 1. Parents who are open to talking with us about childhood vaccination might be systematically different from the rest of the population. For instance, they may be more interested in in helping to improve children's healthcare.
- 2. Only two out of the four parents we interviewed lived in GM. Although we do not know of any particular reason why parental attitudes might be significantly different in GM than in other areas of the UK, we still cannot interpret the findings from the interviews as the specific views of GM parents.

Despite the small sample size, several indicative patterns still came through in our interviews.

Poor recall and reliance on reminders

First, all four parents booked vaccinations in a reactive way after they had been invited. In general, parents we spoke to thought that getting their children vaccinated was easy because they had been reminded by their GP when a vaccination was due and had been offered an appointment or told about the clinics. None of the parents we spoke to could easily remember every vaccination their child had had. However, all were confident that they knew they'd had every available vaccination, usually explicitly citing the 'red book' as their confirmation of this. In fact, two interviewees actually found their 'red book' while we spoke to them so they could check what vaccinations their child had received. This presents a challenge for the childhood flu immunisation programme, as the flu vaccination is not currently listed in the red book (and even an immediate change would take a number of years to filter through to the eligible age range).

Three of the four parents we spoke to had their children vaccinated against flu last year. However, when asked to list the vaccinations their children had received, none of them mentioned the flu vaccination unprompted. Only when prompted by the interviewer did parents recall their child receiving flu vaccination. The suggests parents are less aware of the flu vaccine, likely it is relatively new for children aged two to four and is also dealt with differently to other routine childhood immunisations (with a different style of invitation and different processes for booking and attending appointments).

Experience of being invited

The three parents whose children had the flu immunisation struggled to remember how they heard about the vaccination. One parent did not remember receiving a direct invitation at all, but had seen a poster in the surgery and had proactively called up to book their child in. Two other parents thought they had been invited over phone or via a letter in the post. In one case, the parent remembered getting the flu vaccination appointment on a 'payslip style' letter sent to their house. This is interesting as this is the style of invitation issued by Childhood Immunisation Services (CHISs) for other routine childhood vaccinations. As far as we know, the CHIS does not issue invitations for the flu vaccination anywhere in GM. This suggests that this parent was mixing up this invitation with an invitation for another routine immunisation.

When prompted, most parents said they did not think of flu vaccinations very differently to other vaccinations (e.g. they had not really considered the vaccines efficacy or side effects, any more than they had for other vaccinations like MMR). However, again once prompted, they all agreed that they thought the flu vaccine was less important than other childhood vaccinations.

Reasons for not vaccinating

Out of the four parents we spoke to, only one had not had their child vaccinated against flu. It is worth restating that, with a single interview, we obviously cannot draw anything more than very indicative findings. Nonetheless, the interview does provide us with some useful insights. This parent told us that they had not received any invitation to a flu vaccination, although when pushed they thought that they might have seen it promoted somewhere. However, they said that they would not get their daughter vaccinated against flu, and this was because they believed the flu was not as serious as the other illnesses children usually get vaccinated against. However, they are planning to vaccinate their daughter now as she is going into school and the parent does not want her to be out of school unnecessarily.

This parent also said they had personally never had the flu and therefore would not immunise themselves against it either. This is despite the fact that this interviewee was a frontline healthcare worker and therefore strongly encouraged to be vaccinated. When told about the protective effect of herd immunity on vulnerable elderly people, the parent admitted that they had not thought about that before and that they might be willing to get the vaccination in order to protect others.

Increasing uptake

We asked all the parents we interviewed what they thought would improve uptake of flu vaccination or would help parents to get their children vaccinated against flu. Parents mentioned providing more information on the logistics (where, when and how), and explaining the potential consequences of not vaccinating, as potentially effective messages in encouraging and helping parents to get vaccinations done.

IV. Literature review

In this section we summarise the findings of a review of the academic literature. We begin by summarising findings from the literature about the common obstacles to increased uptake of flu vaccinations in young children We then move on to an action-focussed review exploring how behavioural insights could be used to potentially increase rates of childhood flu immunisation.

Barriers to increased uptake of the childhood flu vaccination

A recent systematic review of the flu vaccine hesitancy literature¹⁶ identifies a range of common barriers to increased uptake, which tend to be about either GP behaviour or about parental beliefs and attitudes.

Perceived risk of the disease, disease severity, and severity of vaccine side-effects

If parents don't believe that their child is at risk of getting flu and don't consider flu as a particularly severe illness, they are less likely to have their child vaccinated. A UK study identified the lack of concern about catching flu as the most common self-reported reason for parents not vaccinating their child (cited by 43% participants).¹⁷ The second most common reason to forgo vaccination was concern about the vaccine being unsafe, causing short-term side-effects and overloading the child's immune system. According to the same UK study, 40% of vaccinated children experienced what parents perceive to be 'side-effects', such as runny nose, fever and other flu symptoms.¹⁸ However, parents might have a tendency to overestimate these symptoms and their severity.

Perceived utility

A key related question is about how effective parents believe the flu vaccination is. This is especially relevant in the case of flu immunisation because of the relatively unique way the vaccine is developed.¹⁹ Each year, a specific flu vaccine is offered based on the predicted most common flu virus strain for that year. The effectiveness of the flu vaccine fluctuates each season depending on how well it is matched with the actual circulating viruses²⁰. On average, the vaccine has a 50% effectiveness, but for specific seasons it can be as low as 3% (as was the case in 2015 due to a mismatch between the vaccine and the main virus strain).²¹ This mismatch was broadly publicised, leading to widespread awareness of the potential for mismatches.²²

As a result, it is not difficult to understand why some parents may not be convinced about the effectiveness of flu vaccination, particularly if they focus on specific years when they vaccine was especially ineffective (such as 2015) rather than the average effectiveness across years. Some evidence suggests that low uptake is driven more by a knowledgeable decision to forgo the vaccine, rather than a lack of awareness and information about it.²³ That said, many parents making the deliberate decision to forgo flu vaccination may base it on an inaccurate understanding of the information available. For instance, a UK study has found that only one in five parents managed to interpret 'the vaccine efficacy' correctly.²⁴

GP role: Messenger and Access

In the context of low levels of knowledge about the vaccine and uncertainty about its effectiveness, a widespread lack of GP endorsement also contributes to the low uptake.^{25,26} A lack of proactive GP involvement or advocacy makes it more difficult for parents and children to 'access' immunisation. Currently, most parents need to find out about the vaccine and be motivated enough to arrange an appointment which can be complicated due to conflicting timetables and GPs' busy schedules.²⁷

Past behaviour and past experience

Individuals who have been previously vaccinated or have recently suffered from flu are more likely to get vaccinated. A UK study has shown that the past vaccination tends to be the single strongest predictor of whether a child will get vaccinated again.²⁸ Conversely, those who personally experienced side-effects or witnessed such a case in their social circle will tend to shy away from immunisation.²⁹

Lack of follow through³⁰

There seems to be a substantial gap between parental attitudes and behaviour: 70% of UK parents want to have their child vaccinated but less than 40% manage to get it done.³¹ This means that even interested parents do not manage to follow through with their intention and overcome seemingly small barriers such as getting around to schedule and attend an appointment.

Demographic factors, such as socioeconomic status or ethnicity^{32 33}

A 2015 study has found that ethnicity and deprivation influence the childhood flu vaccination rates, with deprived neighbourhoods having a significantly lower uptakes than wealthier ones and neighbourhoods with higher proportion of Muslims also having significantly lower uptakes,³⁴ The latter is likely to be closely related to the fact that the childhood flu vaccination contains porcine (a pork-based product) and there is therefore some debate in the Muslim community about whether getting the childhood flu vaccination is permissible.

Using behavioural insights for childhood flu immunisation

In this section, we explore how behavioural insights could be used to increase uptake of the childhood flu vaccination. We summarise our ideas on Table 2 based on BIT's EAST framework that proposes that interventions to encourage behaviour change should be Easy, Attractive, Social and Timely ³⁵.

Table 2: Suggested behavioural interventions from the literature to improve uptake of childhood flu vaccination

| Improving childhood flu immunisation uptake | | | | | |
|---|---|--|--|--|--|
| Easy | Use defaults, i.e. pre-scheduled opt-out appointments Use active choice framing to reframe inaction as an active decision with consequences for the child Reduce friction costs by considering options for 'opportunistic delivery' at nurseries and children's centres | | | | |
| Attractive | Use loss framing with anticipated regret Consider financial incentives for parents or GPs | | | | |
| Social | Provide relative performance feedback to GPs Encourage GPs to act as expert messengers Harness parents' prosocial motivations | | | | |
| Timely | Provide timely reminders for GPs and parents Use deadlines Help parents to plan with `implementation intentions' | | | | |

Section 1: Making Immunisation Easy

Use defaults

People have a strong tendency to stick with the 'default' option: the pre-set option that will come about if they do nothing. This is because, in contrast to some classic approaches to human decision-making (especially in economics), people do not necessarily make decisions after carefully weighing costs and benefits of all available options. Inertia is a powerful driver of behaviour.

Behavioural research shows that when people have to make a choice between multiple potential options, at some point a 'choice saturation' occurs.^{36,37} It becomes more difficult to determine the optimal choice because of the amount of information being presented³⁸ and people will follow the path of least resistance and forgo making a choice altogether to avoid the extra cognitive effort.³⁹ Moreover, sticking with the default may be implicitly considered by people to be a safe option and is assumed to have been wisely pre-chosen by a policy-maker.⁴⁰ Remarkably, it has been shown that the default option influences people even when they make important life decisions, such as those related to pension saving,⁴¹ organ donations⁴² or end-of-life preferences.⁴³

Defaults can also influence the uptake of immunisation, as is suggested by the example of countries with 'mandatory' children vaccinations.¹ Given this obligation is not strongly enforced, it could be argued that it functions in reality as a powerful default. In this way, post-communist countries with a 'mandatory' MMR vaccination routinely achieve almost 100% uptake.⁴⁴ Similarly, providing women with a letter including a fixed appointment time for a cervical cancer screening, (where the default is that women are coming in for the check) as opposed to letters with an open invitation, increased uptake in Australia,⁴⁵ Italy,⁴⁶ and the UK⁴⁷. One study took this approach to encourage occupational health workers to have their flu vaccination by sending invitations for an appointment ('opt-out' condition), rather than simply inviting people to arrange one ('opt-in'). Inviting workers for a pre-scheduled flu shot appointment, with the day, time, and location led to a 36% increase in the.⁴⁸ The improved uptake is likely due to prescheduled appointments helping to counter the choice overload and friction costs (explained in more detail later in this review) related to arranging appointments, while conveying the sense that attendance is expected. In practice, uptake of the flu vaccination could be increased by offering parents with eligible children a pre-scheduled appointment by default, rather than waiting for them to 'opt-in' and actively book one.

Even more subtle suggestions of a default could help to reduce parents' hesitancy about the vaccine and increase uptake. A US study has shown that when pediatricians used an opt-out wording for offering the vaccine (*Well, we have to do some shots today*"), rather than using an opt-in wording (*What would you like to do about shots today*?"), parents were more likely to accept the vaccination for their child. The wording of the offer led to a complete reversal of parental preferences with only 17% of parents accepting the opt-in vaccination compared with 74% accepting with the opt-out wording.⁴⁹

That said, defaults tend to work best when compliance does not require any further action (e.g. auto-enrolment into a pension plan). In the case of vaccination, even parents defaulted into an appointment still need to actively follow through and turn up to the appointment. The use of defaults in this context would perhaps be most likely to be effective if accompanied by other behavioural approaches that would help to ensure follow-through.

Use active choice framing

Some parents may hesitate to have their child vaccinated because they are more concerned about directly causing harm (i.e. bringing about side-effects) than about failing to prevent the disease.⁵⁰ This can be explained by the omission bias which is the tendency to "favor omissions over [otherwise equivalent] commissions, when either one might cause harm."^{51 52} This means people often prefer not do something that would potentially avoid harm, rather than to do something that would potentially cause harm; they view a negative outcome (such as causing

¹Given this obligation is not enforced, it could be argued that it functions as a powerful default.

harm) as worse if it is a result of action rather than inaction. For instance, people will judge withholding the antidote from a poisoned person less harshly than poisoning someone (in a hypothetical scenario), even though the consequences are exactly the same.⁵³ Studies have shown the effect of omission versus commission bias in the context of childhood vaccinations: omission bias tends to make parents reluctant to vaccinate their child, when the vaccine can cause adverse effects, even if the consequences of not vaccinating the child can be even worse.^{54,55}

The active choice approach⁵⁶ can counter the omission bias by showing that a lack of action is still an active choice with consequences, making omission feel more like commission. Taking this approach would involve asking parents to actively choose between: '*I want my child to be vaccinated*' and '*I don't want my child to be vaccinated*'. Moreover, people who actively make this decision could be more likely to behave consistently with their choice and to follow through on their intention to vaccinate with action due to a phenomenon called consistency bias, where people adjust their behaviour to ensure they feel that they have been consistent in their choices and decisions.⁵⁷

A study investigated the effects of presenting people with an active choice in the context of flu vaccinations.⁵⁸ In this study, people who were prompted to actively choose were significantly more likely to opt for a reminder to get a flu shot, compared to the group simply offered an opportunity to opt in (72% compared to 45%). This effect was even stronger when people were prompted with an 'enhanced active choice' which highlighted the advantages of getting a flu shot, and the disadvantages of not doing so: "I will get a Flu Shot this Fall to reduce my risk of getting the flu and I want to save \$50" (in this context, the saving was because the employer would pay) or, "I will not get a Flu Shot this Fall even if it means I may increase my risk of getting the flu and I don't want to save \$50."

Reduce friction costs

The behavioural science literature shows that 'friction' factors, which make a task marginally more effortful, have a disproportionate impact on whether people end up carrying out an action.⁵⁹ In other words, processes which involve an element of hassle to complete are less likely to get done.

It is likely that more parents would have their children immunised if they were not faced with the small frictions and hassle associated with accessing the vaccine. The process involves several steps: from realising the need for the vaccination, researching the topic, considering available options, calling their GP, managing to schedule an appointment during a busy pre-flu period, juggling their personal and their child's timetables, and attending the appointment with their child. This troublesome process means that a high level of motivation is required for a parent to follow through every single one of these steps in order for their children to vaccinated. In fact, a previous trial by BIT has shown that a friction as small as a single additional click on a website makes people less likely to accomplish important actions, such as completing a tax payment.⁶⁰

Simplifying and streamlining the process for parents is therefore likely to increase uptake. One way to do this is to offer pre-booked appointments, as described above in the 'defaults' section. Another way would be to use opportunistic delivery of preventive and diagnostic health care. Examples of this approach include providing preventive services to chronically or acutely ill patients when they are visiting the doctors because of a specific current illness,⁶¹ offering diabetes testing at mosques during Ramadan⁶² or offering breast cancer screening at supermarkets.⁶³ A study found that offering people over the age of 75 the flu vaccination as part of a home health check increased uptake by 6.4 percentage points (from 67.9% to 74.3 %), compared to sending out invitation letters for a flu vaccine appointment.⁶⁴

One way of taking this approach with the childhood flu vaccination would be to extend the range of places where opportunistic vaccination is available. At the moment many surgeries already opportunistically vaccinate children if they attend the GP for another reason. However, this could be broadened, offering the vaccination at locations such as nurseries and children's centres (in the same way that older people can receive the vaccination at pharmacies)



Section 2: Making immunisation Attractive

Use loss-framing with anticipated regret

People are generally loss averse - we don't like experiencing losses, whether of money or possessions,⁶⁵ and we tend to experience a loss as twice as powerful as an equivalent gain and will work twice as hard to avoid it.⁶⁶

Evidence shows that framing something as a loss or a gain can influence uptake of healthpromoting behaviours, dependent on how risky they are perceived to be. When faced with a risky situation (such as illness detection), people may be more sensitive to a message stressing the potential losses associated with not performing a behaviour (e.g. `A failure to detect prostate cancer can cost a man his life'). On the other hand, when faced with a lower risk situation (vaccination, physical exercise), a gain framed message focussing on the potential benefits of a health behaviour may be more effective (e.g. `Regular exercise can help you prevent heart disease and stroke').⁶⁷

Experimental evidence shows that vaccination is often (and perhaps counter-intuitively) perceived to be risky², which suggests that loss-framed messaging would be more appropriate. Surprisingly, there does not seem to be a significant difference between loss-framing messages and gain-frame messages in improving vaccination uptake when messages are targeted at the person who will be vaccinated.⁶⁸ However, loss-framed messages might be more effective than gain-framed messages in persuading people to vaccinate others; their children for example.

Loss-framed messages might be more effective because parents feel responsible for protecting their children and try to avoid feeling guilt and regret for failing to do so. This suggests that the effect of loss framing could be enhanced by using `anticipated regret'. We tend to feel more strongly about negative events when we imagine how different the outcome might have been.⁶⁹. Anticipated regret refers to our tendency to take into account the possible regret we might feel in the future when deciding between several options.

Making anticipated regret salient in people's minds may therefore influence their behaviour and decisions. For example, more people expressed the intention to register as an organ donor when they read the following statement: "*If I didn't register as an organ donor and someone I cared about died that could have been saved, I would feel regret"*.⁷⁰ Evidence shows that messages using anticipated regret can be effective in increasing the uptake of cancer screening,⁷¹ physical exercise⁷² and mothers' HPV vaccination intentions for their daughters.^{73,74} More specifically, evidence also shows that anticipating regret is a strong predictor of the flu vaccine uptake.⁷⁵ Therefore, using loss-framed messaging with anticipated regret could be an effective approach to increasing uptake.

Consider financial incentives

Vaccines are highly cost-effective public health measures at the population level. However, for any individual, getting vaccinated entails costs today (such as the time lost or potential side-effects), a part of which will be compensated in the long-term (reduced likelihood of infection by the virus), but will also be shared with the broader community (by achieving herd immunity and thereby helping to protect others). We know that people often struggle to take these kinds of decisions, incurring short-term pain for vague or long-term gains, because of 'present bias' (our preference for sooner rather than later payoffs).⁷⁶ In the case of vaccinations, this means

² The perception of vaccination being risky could stem from concerns about the side-effects (such as the inaccurate beliefs that MMR causes autism) or beliefs in the lack of effectiveness in preventing the health issue itself (which has been shown to be the case for HPV: Gerend, M. A., & Shepherd, J. E. (2007). Using message framing to promote acceptance of the human papillomavirus vaccine. Health Psychology, 26(6), 745)). Flu vaccination could be perceived as risky due to doubts about its effectiveness and a high parental sensitivity towards side-effects.

that people may focus on the costs they bear in the present, rather than the benefits to them and others in the future. However, these immediate costs could potentially be offset by a reward or incentive, helping to persuade people to get the vaccination.

Introducing even small financial incentives can be effective in increasing uptake of `one off' behaviours³ such as screening or vaccination.⁷⁷ A systematic review found that financial incentives were better at encouraging healthy behaviours (such as smoking cessation, attendance for vaccination or screening, and physical activity) than no intervention or usual care.⁷⁸ Studies have shown that small financial incentives can increase the flu vaccination uptake in a range of different contexts. In a trial conducted at 6 US colleges, a net incentive equal to \$10 increased flu vaccination rates by 7.8 percentage points, while a higher incentive of \$30 led to an increase of 12.4 percentage points.⁷⁹ In a different study, giving an incentive as modest as a \$5 gift card significantly increased the uptake of workplace flu vaccination (which was already offered free on-site and advertised).⁸⁰

Another way of offering incentives, which can be more cost-effective, is to offer them in the form of lotteries. People tend to overestimate small probabilities, which means that lotteries can generate disproportionate interest and be a very cost-effective tool to change behaviour. In a small US study, a lottery ticket ⁴combined with a prompt (a letter reminding parents to vaccinate their preschool-aged children) resulted in 17.7 percentage point increase in vaccinations received (from 4.8% to 22.5%).⁸¹

Financial incentives may also be an effective way of motivating GPs to do more to encourage parents to bring their children in for vaccination. A recent UK review of GP practices has found that those entitled to financial reward (via the Quality and Outcomes Framework, QOF⁵) for hitting a 75% uptake rate for people aged 65 years or older were more active in contacting patients and tended to achieve higher uptake rates. For instance, patients received 42% more reminders to attend their vaccination if their GP was to be rewarded via the QOF for completing the vaccination.⁸²

Unfortunately, childhood flu immunisation is currently only incentivised only by individual payment of £9.64 for administering each flu jab⁸³ rather than hitting a specific QOF target for vaccinating a given share of population. Compared to a lump sum received for hitting a target, this may mean that the incentive per case seems too small. Across Greater Manchester an average GP practice has around 250 2, 3 and 4 year olds eligible to receive the childhood flu

³ By 'one off' behaviours we mean behaviours completed in one ago in a given point of time rather than behaviours continually repeated (such as eating habits or physical exercise). That said, even these 'one off' behaviours – such as cancer tests – end up being completed repeatedly over the course of a person's life.

⁴ The lottery ticket was for three potential monetary prizes: \$100, \$50, and \$25.

⁵ QOF is a programme of annual financial rewards for GP surgeries, which forms part of the GP contract in England and Wales.

vaccination in surgery. Uptake is currently around 37% in total, meaning the average GP could make an additional £1,500 if they achieved 100% vaccination, or £290 if they achieved the herd immunity rate of 50%. Highlighting these foregone sums to GP practices may encourage them to take further action. This could be made even more effective by using 'loss aversion' (see 'Use loss-framing' above). Evidence shows that making people feel they already own a future reward and can lose it if they fail to achieve a level of performance, can lead to better outcomes. For example, research found that giving upfront bonuses and taking them away if performance was inadequate can improve employees' performance more than standard reward methods.⁸⁴

Summary of recommendations to make immunisation attractive

- Use loss framing with anticipated regret: Use loss-framed messaging with anticipated regret to encourage parents to get their child vaccinated
- Consider financial incentives: Introduce a small financial reward or a lottery for parents; Introduce a financial reward for GPs for vaccinating a target share of GM population; Harness loss aversion by letting GPs know how on how big reward they are missing out within the current payment system by failing to achieve a certain rate of uptake (e.g. for instance, using a sum received if vaccinated all eligible patients or as many patients as their peers achieving higher uptake rates)

Section 3: Making Immunisation Social

Provide relative performance feedback

Providing relative performance feedback (i.e. telling people how they compare to their peers) is a well studied approach in social psychology.⁸⁵ In the context of flu vaccination, this would involve encouraging GPs to reach out more actively to parents by letting them know how their practices' uptake rate compares to similar surgeries.

Peer-comparison feedback has proved effective at reducing over-prescription,⁸⁶ excessive diagnostic test use⁸⁷ and unnecessary referrals.⁸⁸ For example, in one large trial run by BIT, we achieved a 3.3 percentage point reduction in antibiotic over-prescription by informing GPs that their practice was prescribing at a higher rate than the majority of other practices in their NHS Local Area Team.⁸⁹

A systematic review found that feedback interventions reporting on performance can also be effective in encouraging physicians to improve immunisation rates, especially for one-off vaccinations.⁹⁰ Changes in immunisation rates in these flu vaccination studies ranged from -4% to +48%, with an average effect of 20%.

Encourage GPs to act as expert messengers

Messengers can often matter as much as the message; we can respond to the same information very differently depending on who makes it. One way messengers can have an impact is through the perceived authority, whether formal or informal, of the person giving us information. For example, there is evidence that people are more likely to act on information if experts deliver it.⁹¹

Encouraging GPs to be the expert messenger who communicates messages about vaccination to parents could be especially promising, given parental doubts about the effectiveness of flu immunisation. Studies have consistently found that a lack of GP endorsement of and personal invitation for flu vaccination is one of the key reasons behind the low uptake^{.92 93 94} Crucially, GPs are the key actors who could be used as the messenger to back up several ideas discussed in other parts of this review, ranging from offering defaults to sending behaviourally-informed invitations and reminders. This might be encouraged in a number of ways, including through feedback or incentives.

Harness parents' prosocial motivations

Given the perception of the low individual usefulness of flu immunisation, highlighting the wider social benefits of children's vaccination could be an effective way to improve the uptake.⁹⁵ Research has shown that people who are more aware of the benefits of immunisation for others are more likely to get vaccinated.⁹⁶ There is also additional evidence based on studies using hypothetical scenarios and indirect measures of behaviour (like a person's stated intention to get vaccinated) which suggests that highlighting the social benefits of vaccination may encourage people to get vaccinated.⁹⁷ However, this additional evidence needs to be treated with caution as there is frequently a substantial gap between people's self-reported intentions and their actual subsequent behaviour.

Using prosocial motivation may be sensible given that the flu vaccination benefits older people as much if not more than the children vaccinated. Qualitative evidence gathered from interviews shows that parents tend to cite 'the benefit of others' as an important driver behind vaccinating their children⁹⁸. For example, another study (which again only looked at intention rather than subsequent behaviour) found that emphasising the benefits for the child, or for the child and for society, increased self-reported intentions to have the MMR vaccine. By contrast, emphasising just the benefit to society had no effect.⁹⁹ This suggests that further research is needed to determine whether eliciting prosocial motivation could be effective, especially for flu vaccination where the benefits to others are arguably greater than the benefit to children directly.

Summary of recommendations to make immunisation social

 Provide relative performance feedback: Inform GPs how they perform relative to other practices in their borough, in GM or in England

- Encourage GPs to act as expert messengers: Encourage GPs to endorse, recommend and actively attract patients for childhood flu vaccination; Use GPs as messengers for various behaviourally-informed communication targeted at parents
- Harness parents' prosocial motivations: Target parents with messaging highlighting the benefits to child and broader society, i.e. older people in particular

Section 4: Make Immunisation Timely

Provide timely reminders

Timely prompts have been found to be effective in a number of different situations to help people to follow through with a particular action. Examples include providing advance-warning text messages to improve court fine payment before bailiff visits,¹⁰⁰ using the moment individuals are writing their will to increase charitable giving¹⁰¹ or using milestone moments to increase attendance of cancer screening.¹⁰²

In the case of flu vaccination, the question is not whether reminders could help but which type of reminder will have the biggest impact. In terms of reminders for GPs, the best practice seems to combine IT prompts¹⁰³ with additional reminders – such as post–it notes – by practice managers or nurses.¹⁰⁴ In terms of reminders to patients, evidence from a recent meta–analysis suggests that a letter reminder is more effective than a telephone recall, leading to a significant 11% increase in the uptake compared to 4% for the calls.¹⁰⁵ It is not known whether multiple letter reminders could be more effective than a single letter.¹⁰⁶ Looking at other modes of communication, evidence shows that text message reminders further improve on letter reminders. In a US 'Text4Health' study, sending texts to parents whose children were due for meningococcal (MCV4) and/or tetanus–diphtheria–acellular pertussis (Tdap) immunisations led to a sustained higher uptake compared to a letter reminder.¹⁰⁷

Not only the form but also the content and the timing of the reminder messages matter. BIT has examined how to use behavioural framing to optimise the content in text messages that were intended to maximise attendance rates at medical appointments (i.e. aiming to reduce the "Do Not Attend" (DNA) rate, when patients are marked as not having attended their appointment). For example, making the cost to the NHS of non-attendance more salient decreased the DNA rate by 24%.¹⁰⁸ Along these lines, text messages to parents could draw on many insights mentioned in this review, such as defaults or framing.

Highlight key deadlines

One way to potentially enhance the effectiveness of reminders could be to highlight deadlines. Timely deadlines increase the perception of a "limited time only" opportunity, and hence encourage people to act. In the case of flu vaccination, the window-of-opportunity for vaccination often ends with the onset of the flu season (i.e. December), and this could be an effective deadline to use to prompt parents into action.

Help parents plan

Even when people intend to get vaccinated, and are provided with prompts to help them achieve this, people may still fail to follow through due to forgetfulness, a lapse in willpower, or other difficulties or distractions. Behavioural research suggests that creating a concrete plan of action detailing what someone will do, and where and when they will do it, can help bridge the gap between intentions and actions and increase the likelihood that a behaviour will be carried out.¹⁰⁹

Evidence shows that this kind of planning support can improve the attendance of colonoscopy¹¹⁰ and breast screening¹¹¹ appointments. A US study also found that this approach worked for immunisation, with vaccination rates increasing from 33.1% to 37.3% when participants were asked to write down both the time and the date when they planned to be vaccinated.¹¹²

Summary of recommendations to make immunisation timely

• **Provide timely reminders:** Encourage GPs to use IT-based and other reminders; Send parents behaviourally-informed letter and text reminders

• **Highlight key deadlines:** Highlight the deadlines for getting immunised before flu season

• Help parents plan: Prompt parents to plan the attendance of their children's flu vaccination appointment using `implementation intentions'

V. Opportunities to trial changes to the childhood flu programme

Our fieldwork and literature review show that behavioural insights have the potential to improve communication with parents and encourage them to get their children vaccinated. In this final section we bring together these findings to summarise three potential projects we could work on with GMHSCP, in each case to rigorously testing how a behaviourally-informed intervention could improve uptake of the flu vaccination.

Some of the findings of our fieldwork and literature review point to recommendations that some GPs already do. For example, we know that some GP practices already provide timely reminders using SMS messages and encourage their GPs to act as effective expert messengers (for example by signing letters themselves, or opportunistically delivering the vaccination during routine appointments). In these cases, we recommend that GMHSCP does what it can to expand these best practices to more surgeries and to provide practical support to help them implement these changes (for example by providing sample draft text message text). In this section we do not focus on these types of changes and instead focus on recommendations and findings which we think are not as widely adopted, and which could be tested to measure their effectiveness.

The first two of our suggested projects focus on altering communications to parents or GPs, as per the original suggested scope of this project. The third considers the potential for testing larger or more complex changes. Our three potential projects are:

- 1. Nudging parents through altering existing communications
- 2. Nudging GPs through a one-off communication
- 3. Making broader structural changes to the way vaccinations are delivered

Option 1 - Nudging parents

One of the core goals of this project was to try to identify light-touch changes, informed by behavioural insights, which could be incorporated into communications with parents to increase vaccine uptake. Based on our fieldwork and literature review, we believe the following interventions could be particularly effective and may not currently be widely used by GP practices. We would recommend testing one or more of them against each other:

 Use enhanced active choice to make the costs of inaction salient to parents. This approach involves re-framing inaction by parents as a conscious decision. For example, invitation letters could include the following choices:

"'I want my child to be vaccinated to reduce their risk of getting flu and requiring care' OR

'I do not want my child to be vaccinated even if it means I may increase their risk of getting the flu and requiring care'''

Use loss framing with anticipated regret. This approach involves making the potential downsides of not getting children vaccinated more salient, and trying to encourage parents to consider the potential regret they would feel if their child became ill when deciding whether to act. For example, invitation letters could use the following types of messages:

"If you don't vaccinate your child, they won't be protected against the flu"

"Imagine if your child caught the flu, or passed it onto an elderly or vulnerable relative. The flu jab is quick and easy and protects your child and the people they spend time with."

 Use deadlines. Imposing (even somewhat artificial) deadlines on people can increase the perception of a "limited time only" opportunity and hence encourage them to act. In the case of flu vaccination, this deadline exists as the vast majority of vaccinations happen by mid-December. Messages that highlight this deadline could be effective in prompting parents. For example:

"The flu season starts in mid-November –remember to get your child vaccinated before it begins"

"The flu vaccination is only available until December, so please get in touch quickly and don't miss out on this opportunity to protect your child"

Help parents to plan with 'implementation intentions'. Implementation intentions are concrete plan of actions that help people to bridge the gap between their intentions and actions by specifying when, where and what they will do. Such techniques could include prompts to parents encouraging them to call the GP practice at a specific time to book an appointment (e.g. after breakfast next morning), or prompting them to write down the date and place of the flu vaccination appointment once they have booked it:

"Please call us immediately to book your vaccination. Then use the tear-off slip below to record your appointment time and stick it to the fridge to help you remember to come along."

"Don't forget to book your appointment as soon as you can. Our phone lines open at 8am on weekdays, so why not call just after breakfast tomorrow?"

Example letters

Below we provide two examples of potential reminder/invitation letters that bring together these insights. These are offered to provide an indicative sense of how the insights outlined above could be practically incorporated into an invitation or reminder letter. They are not designed to be fully finalised, ready to use interventions and would require further amendment and discussion with GMHSCP, primary care staff and other interested partners.

Dear [Parent Name]

Oliver's annual flu vaccination is now due.

What will you choose to do?*

- □ I want Oliver to be vaccinated to reduce his risk of getting the flu and requiring care and I will book an appointment today by calling [practice number].
- I do not Oliver to be vaccinated, even if it means I may increase his risk of getting the flu and requiring care.

The vaccination is free and recommended for young children, and will be given by a quick and simple spray up the nose.

For more information visit: www.nhs.uk/child-flu

We look forward to seeing Oliver soon.

Yours sincerely,

Sent on behalf of your GP by the flu immunisation programme/

* This is for your personal use only, you do not need to return this letter.

Please record the date and time of your child's vaccination appointment here and put it in an obvious place in your home.

Vaccination appointment:

on: ____/ ___ at ____am/pm Date Time

Figure 1: Example flu invitation letter 1 using active choice, planning prompts and implied default language



Dear [Parent Name],

Amelia's annual flu vaccination is now due.

If you don't vaccinate Amelia, she won't be protected against the flu. Would you regret it if Amelia caught the flu, or passed it onto a loved one, because she hadn't been vaccinated?

If so, book an appointment today by calling [practice phone number].

The vaccination is free and recommended for young children, and will be given by a quick and simple spray up the nose.

For more information visit: www.nhs.uk/child-flu

We look forward to seeing Amelia soon.

Yours sincerely,

Sent on behalf of your GP by the flu immunisation programme

Please record the date and time of your child's vaccination appointment here and put it in an obvious place in your home.

Vaccination appointment:

on: ____/ ___ at ____am/pm Date Time

Figure 2: Example flu invitation letter 1 using loss-framing with anticipated regret, planning prompts and implied default language

Evaluation approach

A core element of this project was to explore how behaviourally-informed changes to the childhood flu vaccination programme could be rigorously tested to measure their impact on uptake. In order to test changes to parental invitation/reminder letters against each other, and robustly measure the impact of these changes, we would recommend running a Randomised Controlled Trial (RCT). This would involve randomly assigning parents to receive one of a number of invitation/reminder letters and then measuring subsequent uptake.

Initial estimates⁶ suggest that we would need to test each new letter with at least 1,000 parents per letter to confidently detect an improvement of 6 percentage points or at least 2,000 parents per letter to confidently detect an improvement of 4 percentage points. The larger the sample the more certain we could be of smaller differences between the letters.

Error! Reference source not found.below plots the size of improvement we could confidently detect (known technically as the `minimum detectable effect size') as a function of the number of children involved in the trial. The blue line plots this relationship in the case of a three-armed trial (testing three letters against each other, or two letters against taking no action). The orange line plots this relationship for a two-armed trial (testing two letters against each other, or one letter against taking no action).



Figure 3: Minimum detectable effect size per number of individuals recruited for individually randomised trial

⁶ These figures are based on uptake for practices in Bolton during the 2016/17 flu season. Bolton was chosen because it was the area where a project seemed most feasible (due to a strong relationship between Bolton CHIS and GMHSCP). However, these figures will be broadly applicable to other GM areas.

Delivering a trial of this kind could be achieved in one of two ways:

1. Working with volunteer GP practices

The Partnership and BIT could recruit GP practices and work directly with them to test alterations to existing initial invitations or reminders. This would involve recruiting around 10-15 practices to have a sufficient sample size (based on an average eligible population of 250-300 children per practice). We would then work with these practices to agree a common approach to either initial invitations or subsequent reminders, with each practice agreeing to randomly allocate their patients to receive one of a number of letters (or to receive no letter if we were testing reminders later on in the season). Anonymised data on both eligible patients and subsequent could then be shared between the individual practices and BIT for evaluation purposes. In our view this approach would be logistically challenging. Recruiting a sufficient number of practices, coordinating approaches across them, putting data protection and sharing processes in place and coordinating the trial itself would be time-consuming.

2. Test an additional GM-level or borough-level letter

An alternative approach would be to test one or more reminder letters against each other, but these would be sent directly by the Partnership or another borough- or GM-level NHS organisation (for example, Bolton Childhood Immunisation Service has indicated they would be willing to do this). Rather than seeking to harmonise approaches across multiple GP practices, this would simply test whether an additional reminder could improve on the 'business-as-usual' approach (which varies across GPs). The challenge with this way of running the trial is finding data which is available at a level above individual GP practices and which enables us to identify which individual children have had the vaccination. The Manchester CCG Data Warehouse would potentially enable this to be done for patients in Manchester, however we have been unable to identify an alternative source of data which could achieve this for other areas of GM.

Option 2 – Nudging practices

An alternative way of testing the impact of behaviourally informed communications is to test delivering one or more messages directly to GP practices, which are designed in turn to encourage them to take more effective action to increase uptake. There are three potential interventions we believe might be effective to encourage GPs to vaccinate more children and are feasible to do as part of this trial:

Use performance feedback and targets. Providing feedback to GPs about their performance on the uptake of the childhood flu vaccination specifically (rather than as part of broader feedback on the overall flu programme) could be effective. This could take one of two forms. First, our fieldwork suggested that practices can overestimate their uptake rates. Although practices are regularly given information about their uptake rates and eligible population, this information is detailed, complex and

covers performance for all different patients groups. A clear, simple letter which provides information only on childhood uptake could be effective in making this more salient at a time when practices can still act on it (for example mid-way through the season). Such feedback could be bolstered by translating percentages into a numerical target for the practice (based on a 50% uptake target); triggering the socalled Zeigarnik-effect (our desire to complete an incomplete process).¹¹³ Example messages could include:

"You are only 20 children away from your target for 2–4 year old flu immunisation this season. Is there anything else you can do to get over the line?"

"Remember, uptake for the flu immunisation is lower for children than older adults. But protecting children is one of the best ways of protecting vulnerable older people. You are only 15 children away from hitting the 50% herd immunisation target in your practice."

Provide relative performance feedback. A second way of providing performance feedback is to give it to GPs in relative rather than absolute terms, letting them know how they compare to practices in their area. We know that peer-comparison feedback has proved effective in a range of clinical settings, reducing over-prescription,¹¹⁴ excessive diagnostic test use¹¹⁵ and unnecessary referrals.¹¹⁶ The challenge with this type of intervention is that absolute performance across GM is still below target, so relative feedback would need to be designed carefully to minimise the risk of back-firing. In addition, feedback of this kind needs to be accompanied with clear, practical suggestions about what practices can do to increase their performance. For example:

"The great majority (75%) of GP practices in Bury have delivered more childhood flu immunisations than yours. PHE has identified that the best practices do all of the following things. Are there any extra steps that you could take to increase your uptake rate?"

Encourage GPs endorsement and messaging by correcting misapprehensions. We know from the literature that effective GP endorsement is a powerful way of increasing uptake. However, our fieldwork suggests that some primary care staff may not appreciate how crucial this role is. They may also hold mistaken or exaggerated beliefs about parental willingness to vaccinate. A small number of memorable, detailed discussions with concerned parents may (via the availability heuristic) lead staff to believe most parents are making an active decision not to vaccinate. Correcting this misapprehension, emphasising that 70% of parents intend to get their child vaccinated, and stressing the importance of active GP endorsement could encourage action. Example messages could include:

"Did you know that most parents intend to get their child vaccinated but never get round to it? Just because a parent doesn't respond to a reminder letter doesn't mean they don't want to vaccinate. Parents would really appreciate you reminding them again."

"I know that getting children into the surgery can be hard. But 70% of parents intend to get their child vaccinated, many just don't get round to doing it. Parents really appreciate you contacting them to remind them to come in and get the vaccine."

Example letter

Below we provide an example letter which brings together some of the above insights. This is again offered to provide an indicative sense of how the insights outlined above could be practically incorporated into a communication and is not designed to be a fully finalised, ready to use intervention.

Dear Mr/Mrs XXXXX,

YOU ARE ONLY 35 CHILDREN AWAY FROM YOUR 50% CHILDHOOD FLU TARGET

The childhood flu vaccination is a crucial part of the NHS immunisation programme. It protects children themselves and the vulnerable people they come into contact with. But this only works if at least 50% of children are vaccinated. At the end of last month, your surgery had vaccinated 36% of your eligible population. This means you are only 35 children short of your target.

I know that getting children into the surgery can be hard. But 70% of parents intend to get their child vaccinated, many just don't get round to doing it. Parents really appreciate you contacting them to remind them to come in and get the vaccine.

The best practices use a mix of different approaches to increase their take-up rates. I know that you will be doing many of these things already but is there anything extra you could do to help you get over the line?

- Set up IT system reminders to encourage all practice staff to offer opportunistic vaccinations
- Use PHE's best practice invitation letter (bit.ly/fluletter)
- Send short SMS adverts to parents who have not yet been in to the surgery
- Offer clinics outside of work time, or drop-in clinics which don't need to be pre-booked

For more information on best practice, look at PHE's best practice guide (bit.ly/fluguidance).

Thank you for helping to get children vaccinated across Greater Manchester,

Yours sincerely,

Figure 4: Example GP nudge letter using performance feedback and correcting misapprehensions

Evaluation approach

Because this project seeks to alter GP behaviour (and, by extension, parental behaviour) it is not possible to test it at the individual parental level. However, we believe this approach could still be tested using a clustered RCT. In this approach, GP practices across GM would be randomised to either receive a `nudge' letter or not. At the end of the trial, we would measure the impact by comparing practice-level uptake rates.

Because there are many fewer practices than patients, a trial of this kind would only be feasible if delivered across Greater Manchester rather than in a single borough. Our indicative analysis, based on uptake rates for the 2016/17 flu season, suggest that we would need to see an improvement of 4-6 percentage points in uptake to be confident in our results. A difference of 4 percentage points would be needed if we tested one `nudge' letter against no action, a 6 percentage points increase would be needed if we tested two (see **Error! Reference source not found.**).



Figure 5: Minimum detectable effect size per number of GP practices recruited

Option 3 – Wider changes to how the immunisation programme is delivered

The main scope of this project was to explore whether light touch, behaviourally informed changes to communication with parents or GP practices could increase uptake of the flu vaccination. However, during our research we have also come across two interventions which we believe could be particularly effective in increasing uptake, but which would require larger changes to the way the vaccination programme is coordinated and delivered. Because such broader changes were not part of our original planned scope, we have not worked them up into clear projects (with clear evaluation strategies) in the same way as Options 1 and 2. However, we

present them for interest and would welcome further discussions with GMHSCP about how they could potentially be implemented and tested in GM.

Give parents default, opt-out appointments. Our literature review showed that providing patients with a single, default appointment has increased rates of cancer screening and flu immunisation amongst healthcare workers. We think this approach has the potential to significantly improve uptake of the flu vaccination. During fieldwork interviews with parents, all mentioned the letters they had received from the CHIS for other routine childhood immunisations. These are clear, short and usually contain a default appointment which parents are asked to either attend or to call and re-arrange. This approach is powerful because it changes the default from op-in to opt-out and because it reduces frictions in the process and eliminates the risk of `choice overload' (the risk that people, when presented with too many options, fall back into inertia and do not act). Taking this approach would be logistically complex, as there are many systems in place that enable CHIS's to prebook these appointments at surgeries. A simpler, but similar approach would be to send parents 'implied default' appointments which are, in fact, the times of openaccess immunisation clinics which the practice already runs. This still requires some care to arrange (to ensure too many parents do not turn up to a single clinic and have to wait around) but is likely to be logistically simpler than a genuine default appointment system.

◆ Offer opportunistic vaccinations in other settings (like nurseries). In our introduction, we highlighted evidence showing that vaccinations through school-based models achieves significantly higher uptake than GP-based models. There are strong behavioural reasons why this should be the case; it creates a social pressure in which many children are being vaccinated at the same time, it feels slightly more like a default option (parents are asked to consent, not to call if they would like to book) and it significantly reduces the frictions in the process. Similar benefits would be present for opportunistically vaccinating children in other settings where they commonly spend a lot of time, for example nurseries or children's centres. We know that this approach would be challenging because of the way vaccines are currently funded in the NHS. However, we believe it could be extremely effective in increasing uptake.

VI. Conclusion

In this report, we have summarised the current NHS approach to childhood flu immunisation, findings from fieldwork with primary care staff and parents, and an academic literature review exploring barriers to vaccination and potential changes to improve the process. On the basis of this research, we believe that behavioural insights could be used to improve uptake of the childhood flu vaccination through low cost and practical interventions. We have suggested two potential, light-touch projects which we could run with the GMHSCP to test changes to communications with parents and GPs designed to increase uptake. We have also set out two broader, more systemic changes to the immunisation programme which we think could have a real impact.

Unfortunately, for a number of logistical and other reasons we have not been able to deliver this Scoping Report as early as we had hoped. Difficulties securing fieldwork with GP practices, identifying potential sources of data and finding organisations willing to partner on a project have all made it difficult for us to finalise our report. This means that we are now already well into the flu season. Some of the projects we have suggested here would require a significant amount of preparatory work with GP practices and others partners. Others would require NHS Health Research Authority (HRA) and/or Research Ethics Committee (REC) approval.

Given the limited time available before the immunisation season is over, we recommend that the GMHSCP do not proceed with either of our project options this year. We have not made this recommendation lightly, as we strongly believe behavioural insights could help to improve vaccination uptake and we are keen to test this. However, we believe the risk that projects could not be organised in enough time, or that they hit delays caused by factors outside of our control (for example the HRA/REC approval process) is too high.

We would welcome any further conversations with the GMHSCP about the contents of this report, or how the Partnership can act on our findings. In particular, we are happy to discuss further how any of our findings could be fed into any existing or planned activity for the 2017/18 flu season (though we urge some caution about implementing some of our suggestions without rigorously testing them first). If it is of interest, we would also be keen to discuss the potential to test one or more of these approaches next year.



¹ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated

with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

² Department of Health (2013). *JCVI (Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation) statement on the annual influenza vaccination programme – extenson of the programme to children*. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/224775/JCVI-statement-on-the-annual-influenza-vaccination-programme-25-July-2012.pdf on 14 September 2017

³ Pitman, R. J., Nagy, L. D., & Sculpher, M. J. (2013). Cost-effectiveness of childhood influenza vaccination in England and Wales: Results from a dynamic transmission model. Vaccine, 31(6), 927-942.

⁴ NICE (2013). *Judging whether public health interventions offer value for money*. Local Government Briefing [LGB10]. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/advice/lgb10/chapter/Introduction</u>

⁵ Hodgson, D., Baguelin, M., van Leeuwen, E., Panovska-Griffiths, J., Ramsay, M., Pebody, R., & Atkins, K. E. (2017). Effect of mass paediatric influenza vaccination on existing influenza vaccination programmes in England and Wales: a modelling and cost-effectiveness analysis. The Lancet Public Health, 2(2), e74-e81.

⁶ ONS (2017). Seasonal flu vaccine uptake in GP patients in England: winter season 2016 to 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/seasonal-flu-vaccine-uptake-in-gp-patients-in-england-winter-season-2016-to-2017</u>

⁷ Public Health England (2017). Seasonal flu vaccine uptake in GP patients in England: winter season 2016 to 2017. Specific figures obtained from data tables downloaded from <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/seasonal-flu-vaccine-uptake-in-gp-patients-in-england-winter-season-2016-to-2017</u> on 27 September 2017

⁸ Public Health England (2017). Seasonal flu vaccine uptake in children of primary school age: winter season 2016 to 2017. Specific figures obtained from data tables downloaded from

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/seasonal-flu-vaccine-uptake-in-children-of-primary-school-agewinter-season-2016-to-2017 on 27 September 2017

⁹ NHS England (2017). *Enhanced Service Specification. Childhood seasonal influenza vaccination programme 2017/18.* Downloaded from <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/childhood-flu-2017-18-service-specification-v1004-10.pdf</u> on 09 August 2017

¹⁰ Public Health England (2017). *Increasing influenza immunisation uptake among children*. *Best Practice Guidance for General Practice*. Downloaded from

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/635595/Flu_gp_best_practice_gui dance.pdf on 09 August 2017

¹¹ Public Health England (2015). *Flu vaccination: invitation letter template for children aged 2 and 3 years*. Downloaded from <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/flu-vaccination-invitation-letter-template-for-children-aged-2-3-and-4-years</u> on 09 August 2017

¹² Dexter, L. J., Teare, M. D., Dexter, M., Siriwardena, A. N., & Read, R. C. (2012). Strategies to increase influenza vaccination rates: outcomes of a nationwide cross-sectional survey of UK general practice. *BMJ open*, 2(3), e000851.

¹³ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

¹⁴ Bronchetti, E. T., Huffman, D. B., & Magenheim, E. (2015). Attention, intentions, and follow-through in preventive health behavior: Field experimental evidence on flu vaccination. Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization, 116, 270–291.

¹⁵ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

¹⁶ Schmid, P., Rauber, D., Betsch, C., Lidolt, G., & Denker, M. L. (2017). Barriers of Influenza Vaccination Intention and Behavior–A Systematic Review of Influenza Vaccine Hesitancy, 2005–2016. PloS one, 12(1), e0170550.

¹⁷ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Schmid, P., Rauber, D., Betsch, C., Lidolt, G., & Denker, M. L. (2017). Barriers of Influenza Vaccination Intention and Behavior–A Systematic Review of Influenza Vaccine Hesitancy, 2005–2016. PloS one, 12(1), e0170550.

²⁰ Belongia, E. A., Kieke, B. A., Donahue, J. G., Greenlee, R. T., Balish, A., Foust, A., ... & Shay, D. K. (2009). Effectiveness of inactivated influenza vaccines varied substantially with antigenic match from the 2004–2005 season to the 2006–2007 season. The Journal of infectious diseases, 199(2), 159–167.

²¹ https://www.gov.uk/government/news/flu-vaccine-shows-low-effectiveness-against-the-main-circulating-strain-seen-so-far-this-season

²² Donnelly, L. (2017). Flu jab given to millions is 'useless'. [online] Telegraph.co.uk. Available at: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/health/news/11393560/Flu-jab-given-to-millions-is-useless.html [Accessed 2 Aug. 2017].

²³ Bronchetti, E. T., Huffman, D. B., & Magenheim, E. (2015). Attention, intentions, and follow-through in preventive health behavior: Field experimental evidence on flu vaccination. Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization, 116, 270–291.

²⁴ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

²⁵ Ibid

²⁶ Chantler, T., Pace, D., Wright, A., Pollard, A. J., Yu, L. M., Nguyen-Van-Tam, J. S., & MacDonald, N. (2007). Uptake and acceptability of influenza vaccination in day nursery children. Community practitioner, 80(12), 32.

²⁷ Sampson, R., Wong, L., & MacVicar, R. (2011). Parental reasons for non-uptake of influenza vaccination in young atrisk groups: a qualitative study. Br J Gen Pract, 61(588), e386-e391.

²⁸ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

²⁹ Parrella, A., Gold, M., Marshall, H., Braunack-Mayer, A., Watson, M., & Baghurst, P. (2012). Parental views on vaccine safety and future vaccinations of children who experienced an adverse event following routine or seasonal influenza vaccination in 2010. Human vaccines & immunotherapeutics, 8(5), 662-667.

³⁰ Cohen, M. (2016). *Framing Private Vaccination Behavior as a Public Good: A Randomized Trial of Self-and Other-Framed Influenza Vaccination Appeals* (Doctoral dissertation, YALE UNIVERSITY New Haven, CT).

³¹ Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

32 Ibid

³³ Schmid, P., Rauber, D., Betsch, C., Lidolt, G., & Denker, M. L. (2017). Barriers of Influenza Vaccination Intention and Behavior–A Systematic Review of Influenza Vaccine Hesitancy, 2005–2016. PloS one, 12(1), e0170550.

³⁴ Green, H. K. (2015). Assessing the epidemiological impact of extending the national influenza vaccination programme to healthy children in England (Doctoral dissertation, Universiteit van Amsterdam [Host]).

³⁵ Behavioural Insights Team (2014). *EAST: Four Simple Ways to Apply Behavioural Insights*. Available at: http://www.behaviouralinsights.co.uk/publications/east-four-simple-ways-to-apply-behavioural-insights/

³⁶ Scheibehenne, B., Greifeneder, R., & Todd, P. M. (2010). Can there ever be too many options? A meta-analytic review of choice overload. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *37*(3), 409-425.

© Behavioural Insights Ltd

³⁷ Iyengar, S., and Lepper, L. (2000). When Choice is Demotivating: Can One Desire Too Much of a Good Thing? *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 79(6), 995–1006.

³⁸ Schwartz, B., Ward, A., Monterosso, J., Lyubomirsky, S., White, K., & Lehman, D. R. (2002). Maximizing versus satisficing: happiness is a matter of choice. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 83(5), 1178.

³⁹ Gigerenzer, G. (2008). Why heuristics work.*Perspectives on psychological science*, 3(1), 20-29.

⁴⁰ McKenzie, C. R., Liersch, M. J., & Finkelstein, S. R. (2006). Recommendations implicit in policy defaults. *Psychological Science*, *17*(5), 414-420.

⁴¹ Beshears, J., Choi, J. J., Laibson, D., & Madrian, B. C. (2009). The importance of default options for retirement saving outcomes: Evidence from the United States. In *Social security policy in a changing environment* (pp. 167-195). University of Chicago Press.

⁴² Johnson, E. J., & Goldstein, D. G. (2003). Do defaults save lives? *Science, 302,* 1338-1339.

⁴³ Halpern, S. D., Loewenstein, G., Volpp, K. G., Cooney, E., Vranas, K., Quill, C. M., ... & Arnold, R. (2013). Default options in advance directives influence how patients set goals for end-of-life care. *Health Affairs*, *32*(2), 408-417.

⁴⁴ Haverkate, M., D'Ancona, F., Giambi, C., Johansen, K., Lopalco, P. L., Cozza, V., & Appelgren, E. (2012). Mandatory and recommended vaccination in the EU, Iceland and Norway: results of the VENICE 2010 survey on the ways of implementing national vaccination programmes.

⁴⁵ Pritchard, D. A., Straton, J. A., & Hyndman, J. (1995). Cervical screening in general practice. *Australian journal of public health*, *19*(2), 167–172.

⁴⁶ Segnan, N., Senore, C., Giordano, L., Ponti, A., & Ronco, G. (1997). Promoting participation in a population screening program for breast and cervical cancer: a randomized trial of different invitation strategies. *Tumori*, *84*(3), 348-353.

⁴⁷ Wilson, A., & Leeming, A. (1987). Cervical cytology screening: a comparison of two call systems. *Br Med J (Clin Res Ed)*, 295(6591), 181-182.

⁴⁸ Chapman, G. B., Li, M., Colby, H., & Yoon, H. (2010). Opting in vs opting out of influenza vaccination. *Jama*, *304*(1), 43-44.

⁴⁹ Opel, D. J., Heritage, J., Taylor, J. A., Mangione-Smith, R., Salas, H. S., DeVere, V., & Robinson, J. D. (2013). The architecture of provider-parent vaccine discussions at health supervision visits. *Pediatrics*, peds-2013.

⁵⁰ Laskowski, M. (2015). Nudging Towards Vaccination: A Behavioral Law and Economics Approach to Childhood Immunization Policy. *Tex. L. Rev., 94,* 601.

⁵¹ Schweitzer, M. (1994). Disentangling status quo and omission effects: An experimental analysis. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 58(3), 457-476.

⁵² Ritov, I., & Baron, J. (1990). Reluctance to vaccinate: Omission bias and ambiguity. *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 3(4), 263–277.

⁵³ Cushman, F., Young, L., & Hauser, M. (2006). The role of conscious reasoning and intuition in moral judgment testing three principles of harm. *Psychological science*, 17(12), 1082-1089.

⁵⁴ Ritov, I., & Baron, J. (1990). Reluctance to vaccinate: Omission bias and ambiguity. *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 3(4), 263–277.

⁵⁵ Bish, A., Yardley, L., Nicoll, A., & Michie, S. (2011). Factors associated with uptake of vaccination against pandemic influenza: a systematic review. *Vaccine*, *29*(38), 6472-6484.

⁵⁶ Carroll, G. D., Choi, J. J., Laibson, D., Madrian, B. C., & Metrick, A. (2009). Optimal defaults and active decisions. *The quarterly journal of economics*, *124*(4), 1639–1674.

⁵⁷ Cialdini, Robert (2009). Influence: Science and Practice. Boston, MA: Pearson Education

⁵⁸ Keller, P. A., Harlam, B., Loewenstein, G., & Volpp, K. G. (2011). Enhanced active choice: A new method to motivate behavior change. Journal of Consumer psychology, 21(4), 376–383.

⁵⁹ The Behavioural Insights Team. 2014. EAST: Four simple ways to apply behavioural insights, p.12.

⁶⁰ The Behavioural Insights Team. 2014. EAST: Four simple ways to apply behavioural insights, p 33 Behavioural Insights Ltd

⁶¹ Stange, K. C., Flocke, S. A., & Goodwin, M. A. (1998). Opportunistic preventive services delivery: are time limitations and patient satisfaction barriers?. *Journal of Family Practice*, *46*(5), 419-425.

⁶² Alkasem, Md, M., Othman, M., Dughosh, R., & Abou-samra, A. B. (2014, November). Screening For Diabetes In Ramadan-A Pilot Study. In *Qatar Foundation Annual Research Conference* (No. 1, p. HBPP0881).

⁶³ Gupta, S., Vij, A., Cafiero, E., Bloom, D., Agarwal, S., Donelan, K. & Saini, S. (2012). Retail venue based screening mammography: assessment of women's preferences. *Academic radiology*, *19*(10), 1268–1272.

⁶⁴ Arthur, A. J., Matthews, R. J., Jagger, C., Clarke, M., Hipkin, A., & Bennison, D. P. (2002). Improving uptake of influenza vaccination among older people: a randomised controlled trial. *Br J Gen Pract*, *52*(482), 717-722.

⁶⁵ Kahneman, D. & Tversky, A. (1984). "Choices, Values, and Frames". American Psychologist. 39 (4): 341–350.

⁶⁶ Kahneman, D. & Tversky, A. (1992). "Advances in prospect theory: Cumulative representation of uncertainty". *Journal of Risk and Uncertainty*. 5 (4): 297–323.

⁶⁷ Rothman, A. J., & Salovey, P. (1997). Shaping perceptions to motivate healthy behavior: the role of message framing. *Psychological bulletin*, *121*(1), 3.

⁶⁸ O'Keefe, D. J., & Nan, X. (2012). The relative persuasiveness of gain-and loss-framed messages for promoting vaccination: A meta-analytic review. Health communication, 27(8), 776-783.

⁶⁹ Kahneman, D., & Tversky, A. (1982). The simulation heuristic. In D. Kahneman, P. Slovic, & A. Tversky (Eds.), Judgment under uncertainty: Heuristics and biases (pp.201–208). New York: Cambridge University Press.

⁷⁰ O'carroll, R. E., Foster, C., McGeechan, G., Sandford, K., & Ferguson, E. (2011). The "ick" factor, anticipated regret, and willingness to become an organ donor. *Health Psychology*, *30*(2), 236.

⁷¹ Sandberg, T., & Conner, M. (2009). A mere measurement effect for anticipated regret: Impacts on cervical screening attendance. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, *48*(2), 221–236.

⁷² Abraham, C., & Sheeran, P. (2004). Deciding to exercise: The role of anticipated regret. *British journal of health psychology*, *9*(2), 269–278.

⁷³ Cox, D., Sturm, L., & Cox, A. D. (2014). Effectiveness of asking anticipated regret in increasing HPV vaccination intention in mothers. *Health Psychology*, 33(9), 1074.

⁷⁴ Ziarnowski, K. L., Brewer, N. T., & Weber, B. (2009). Present choices, future outcomes: anticipated regret and HPV vaccination. *Preventive medicine*, *48*(5), 411-414.

⁷⁵ Chapman, G. B., & Coups, E. J. (2006). Emotions and preventive health behavior: worry, regret, and influenza vaccination. Health psychology, 25(1), 82.

⁷⁶ O'Donoghue, T., & Rabin, M. (1999). Doing it now or later. *American Economic Review*, 103–124.

⁷⁷ Sutherland, K., Christianson, J. B., & Leatherman, S. (2008). Impact of targeted financial incentives on personal health behavior. *Medical Care Research and Review*, *65*(6_suppl), 36S-78S.

⁷⁸ Giles, E. L., Robalino, S., McColl, E., Sniehotta, F. F., & Adams, J. (2014). The effectiveness of financial incentives for health behaviour change: systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS one*, *9*(3), e90347.

⁷⁹ Bronchetti, E. T., Huffman, D. B., & Magenheim, E. (2015). Attention, intentions, and follow-through in preventive health behavior: Field experimental evidence on flu vaccination. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, *116*, 270–291.

⁸⁰ Nowalk, M. P., Lin, C. J., Toback, S. L., Rousculp, M. D., Eby, C., Raymund, M., & Zimmerman, R. K. (2010). Improving influenza vaccination rates in the workplace: a randomized trial. *American journal of preventive medicine*, *38*(3), 237-246.

⁸¹ Yokley, J. M., & Glenwick, D. S. (1984). Increasing the immunization of preschool children; an evaluation of applied community interventions. *Journal of applied behavior analysis*, *17*(3), 313–325.

⁸² Dexter, L. J., Teare, M. D., Dexter, M., Siriwardena, A. N., & Read, R. C. (2012). Strategies to increase influenza vaccination rates: outcomes of a nationwide cross-sectional survey of UK general practice. *BMJ open*, *2*(3), e000851.

⁸³ http://www.pulsetoday.co.uk/your-practice/practice-topics/practice-income/pharmacists-could-be-paidmore-for-flu-jabs-than-gp-practices-gpc-warns-/20010582.article

⁸⁴ Fryer Jr, R. G., Levitt, S. D., List, J., & Sadoff, S. (2012). *Enhancing the efficacy of teacher incentives through loss aversion: A field experiment* (No. w18237). National Bureau of Economic Research.

⁸⁵ For example, see: Kluger, A.N. & DeNisi, A. (1996). The Effects of Feedback Interventions on Performance: A Historical Review, a Meta-Analysis, and a Preliminary Feedback Intervention Theory. *Psychological Bulletin, 119*(2), 254-284.;

Hattie, J. & Timperley, H. (2007). The Power of Feedback. Review of Educational Research, 77(1), 81-112.

⁸⁶ Steele, M., Bess, D., Franse, V., & amp; Graber, S. (1989, June). Cost Effectiveness of Two Interventions for Reducing Outpatient Prescribing Costs. Pub Med, 23(6), 497-500.

⁸⁷ Winkens, R., Pop, P., Bugter-Maessen, A., Grol, R., Kester, A., Beusmans, G., & Knottnerus, J. (1995). Randomised controlled trial of routine individual feedback to improve rationality and reduce numbers of test requests. The Lancet, 345(8948), 498-502.

⁸⁸ Evans, E., Aiking, H., & Edwards, A. (2011). Reducing variation in general practitioner referral rates through clinical engagement and peer review of referrals: a service improvement project. Quality in primary care, 19(4), 263–272.

⁸⁹ Hallsworth, M., Chadborn, T., Sallis, A., Sanders, M., Berry, D., Greaves, F., . . . Davies, S. C. (2016). Provision of social norm feedback to high prescribers of antibiotics in general practice: A pragmatic national randomised controlled trial. The Lancet, 387(10029), 1743–1752.

⁹⁰ Bordley, W. C., Chelminski, A., Margolis, P. A., Kraus, R., Szilagyi, P. G., & Vann, J. J. (2000). The effect of audit and feedback on immunization delivery: a systematic review. *American journal of preventive medicine*, *18*(4), 343–350.

⁹¹ Webb and Sheeran (2006) Does changing behavioral intentions engender behaviour change? A meta-analysis of the experimental evidence. Psychological Bulletin, 13, 249–268.

⁹² Smith, L. E., Webster, R. K., Weinman, J., Amlôt, R., Yiend, J., & Rubin, G. J. (2017). Psychological factors associated with uptake of the childhood influenza vaccine and perception of post-vaccination side-effects: A cross-sectional survey in England. Vaccine, 35(15), 1936-1945.

⁹³ Chantler, T., Pace, D., Wright, A., Pollard, A. J., Yu, L. M., Nguyen-Van-Tam, J. S., & MacDonald, N. (2007). Uptake and acceptability of influenza vaccination in day nursery children. Community practitioner, 80(12), 32.

⁹⁴ Bish, A., Yardley, L., Nicoll, A., & Michie, S. (2011). Factors associated with uptake of vaccination against pandemic influenza: a systematic review. *Vaccine*, *29*(38), 6472-6484.

⁹⁵ Betsch, C., Böhm, R., & Chapman, G. B. (2015). Using behavioral insights to increase vaccination policy effectiveness. *Policy Insights from the Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 2(1), 61–73.

⁹⁶ Shim E, Chapman GB, Townsend JP, Galvani AP. The influence of altruism on influenza vaccination decisions. Journal of The Royal Society Interface. 2012.

⁹⁷ Li, M., Taylor, E. G., Atkins, K. E., Chapman, G. B., & Galvani, A. P. (2016). Stimulating influenza vaccination via prosocial motives. PloS one, 11(7), e0159780.

⁹⁸ Quadri-Sheriff M, Hendrix KS, Downs SM, Sturm LA, Zimet GD, Finnell SME. The role of herd immunity in parents' decision to vaccinate children: a systematic review. Pediatrics. 2012;130(3):522–30. pmid:22926181

⁹⁹ Hendrix, K. S., Finnell, S. M. E., Zimet, G. D., Sturm, L. A., Lane, K. A., & Downs, S. M. (2014). Vaccine message framing and parents' intent to immunize their infants for MMR. *Pediatrics*, *134*(3), e675-e683.

¹⁰⁰ Haynes, L., Green, D. P., Gallagher, R., John., O. & amp; Torgerson, D.J. (2013). Collection of delinquent fines: An adaptive randomized trial to access the effectiveness of alternative text messages.

¹⁰¹ Behavioural Insights Team (2013). "Applying Behavioural Insights to Charitable Giving" Cabinet Office.

¹⁰² Hoff, G., & Bretthauer, M. (2008). Appointments timed in proximity to annual milestones and compliance with screening: randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, 337: a2794.

¹⁰³ Dexter, L. J., Teare, M. D., Dexter, M., Siriwardena, A. N., & Read, R. C. (2012). Strategies to increase influenza vaccination rates: outcomes of a nationwide cross-sectional survey of UK general practice. *BMJ open*, *2*(3), e000851.

¹⁰⁴ Newby, K. V., Parsons, J., Brooks, J., Leslie, R., & Inglis, N.42016). Identifying strategies to increase influenza vaccination in GP practices: a positive deviance approach. *Family practice*, 33(3), 318-323.

¹⁰⁵ Harvey, H., Reissland, N., & Mason, J. (2015). Parental reminder, recall and educational interventions to improve early childhood immunisation uptake: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Vaccine*, 33(25), 2862-2880.

¹⁰⁶ Aigbogun, N. W., Hawker, J. I., & Stewart, A. (2015). Interventions to increase influenza vaccination rates in children with high-risk conditions—a systematic review. *Vaccine*, 33(6), 759-770.

¹⁰⁷ Stockwell, M. S., Kharbanda, E. O., Martinez, R. A., Lara, M., Vawdrey, D., Natarajan, K., & Rickert, V. I. (2012). Text4Health: impact of text message reminder-recalls for pediatric and adolescent immunizations. *American journal* of public health, 102(2), e15-e21.

¹⁰⁸ Hallsworth, M., Berry, D., Sanders, M., Sallis, A., King, D., Vlaev, I., & Darzi, A. (2015). Stating appointment costs in SMS reminders reduces missed hospital appointments: findings from Two randomised controlled trials. *PloS one, 10*(9), e0137306.

¹⁰⁹ Gollwitzer, P. M. (1993). Goal achievement: The role of intentions. European review of social psychology, 4(1), 141-185.

¹¹⁰ Milkman, K. L., Beshears, J., Choi, J. J., Laibson, D. & amp; Madrian, B. C. (2012). Following through on good intentions: The power of Planning Prompts. Working Paper No. 17995.

¹¹¹ Behavioural Insights Team (2016). Update Report 2015-16.

¹¹² Milkman, K. L., Beshears, J., Choi, J. J., Laibson, D. & amp; Madrian, B. C. (2011). Using implementation intentions prompts to enhance influenza vaccination rates. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 108(26), Sciences. 108(26), 10415–10420.

¹¹³ Baumeister, R.F. & Bushman, B.J. (2013.) Social Psychology and Human Nature. Cengage Learning.

¹¹⁴ Steele, M., Bess, D., Franse, V., & amp; Graber, S. (1989, June). Cost Effectiveness of Two Interventions for Reducing Outpatient Prescribing Costs. Pub Med, 23(6), 497-500.

¹¹⁵ Winkens, R., Pop, P., Bugter-Maessen, A., Grol, R., Kester, A., Beusmans, G., & Knottnerus, J. (1995). Randomised controlled trial of routine individual feedback to improve rationality and reduce numbers of test requests. The Lancet, 345(8948), 498-502.

¹¹⁶ Evans, E., Aiking, H., & Edwards, A. (2011). Reducing variation in general practitioner referral rates through clinical engagement and peer review of referrals: a service improvement project. Quality in primary care, 19(4), 263–272.